
Town of Canterbury

Board of Selectmen

December 19, 2011
Selectmen Present:
Bob Steenson

Briggs Lockwood




Tyson Miller

 Town Administrator:
Roger Becker

The meeting was called to order at 6:08 PM.
The Selectmen signed a letter addressed to Running Fox Farm regarding a Zoning Board of Adjustment decision.

The Selectmen signed:
Accounts Payable

Welfare Manifest

Payroll Manifest
Bob reported that he spoke with Cheryl earlier that day regarding the pay structure for the Town Clerk.
A brief discussion was held on updating the current use records, Veterans credits and exemptions files and the process that could be used to achieve this task.  They will further discuss with the DRA and Cross Country Appraisals at the next Selectmen’s meeting.
The Board reviewed the 2012 budget worksheet.

Bob reported that Frank Tupper has agreed to become a member of the Budget Committee.

A discussion was held on the Intervale Farm property regarding Luke Mahoney filing a current use application.  Bob suggested that since that property cannot be subdivided, the lots could be consolidated.  

Fire Chief Pete Angwin, Don Maurer and Jon Camire attended the meeting.

Bob explained that they have not met with the budget committee.  The Board normally presents the budget to the budget committee as submitted by the Department heads.  Bob reported that it looks like the Fire Departments budget that was submitted reflects a 7% increase.  The major differences are the new budget line for EMT support.  Bob asked if any of the money that we are budgeting for the EMT support duplicative of monies that he is taking under reimbursement.  Pete stated no.  A correction was made to add $8,000 to the Turnout gear budget line, bringing the total budget up 12%, with the total proposed fire budget of $193,780.  
Bob asked if there are any large expenses left.   Pete explained that the remaining larger expenses have been included with the current expenditures using the purchase orders.  Pete explained that he will be able to purchase a compressor within the 2011 budget.

A brief discussion was held on a grant that Pete has applied for.  A warrant article will be submitted for the “match” amount of the grant.
A brief discussion was held on how the grant funds would be received.  Bob explained that the structure of the Fire Department has changed and they will need to look into who would receive the grant money, the Fire Department or the Town.

A brief discussion was held on Aquifer protection zone.

Pete asked if the proposed door openers and electric motors for the garage doors go on the Town budget or the Fire Department Budget.  The consensus was that it will either go into the Building Budget or a warrant article.

The Board thanked Pete and Jon for attending.

Police Chief John LaRoche attended the meeting.

A brief discussion was held on Fish & Game’s proposal to erect a gate at the end of the Class VI Road off Riverland Road.  Fish and Game has supplied a map and letter dated 12-22-1981 showing that the road along the river is Class VI highway to a point just past the area where the road is eroding into the river.    A brief discussion was held on the location of the barricade and gate placement.    
Chief LaRoche updated the Selectmen on an on-going issue between 2 residents on Burrough Road.  One of the residents has put up “No Trespassing” signs and blazed and flagged a property line. The other resident believes these markings to be incorrect.  This is a civil matter.
The Chief updated the Selectmen on the hours of patrol coverage.

A brief discussion was held on the current and proposed Police budget.  

The Chief will submit a wage analysis per the request of the Board.
The Board thanked the Chief for coming in.

Tax Collector/Town Clerk Cheryl Gordon and Deputies Ben Bynum and Lisa Carlson attended the meeting.  The Board asked Cheryl, Ben and Lisa to attend to discuss the wages going forward after Cheryl’s retirement.

Ben stated that he is feeling good about the transition.  Both he and Roger have talked to the Auditor.  A brief discussion was held on the year end reporting.  Cheryl explained the process of what needs to be done prior to her leaving.  Roger stated that the MS-61, collection report and reconciliation needs to be done, and then Al will confirm the bank balance.  Roger will draft a letter for the Selectmen to sign stating what the uncollected amounts are in the various accounts when Cheryl leaves.
A brief discussion was held on the up-coming election.

Cheryl explained that the 2012 proposed budget includes new computers.  Cheryl further explained that the State will no longer supply the Towns with printers, etc.

Ben asked what the Boards thoughts were on compensation for the Town Clerk/Tax Collector.  Bob explained that he felt that they should change the pay structure and get rid of the fees.  Structurally, the Board will look at the available options.  Bob explained that for the compensation that they should think of the level of experience, Cheryl making one rate after 35 years of experience and maybe it’s not realistic to start the new person at that same rate.  The fee structure needs to stay in place until it can be changed at town meeting.  Bob asked how many hours they average in one week.   Ben explained that on an average it’s 20-25 hours a week, plus the few extra days they put in for elections, etc.  Cheryl believes that an average of 30 hours per week may be more accurate.  
The Selectmen will further discuss the salary compensation for Ben.

Cheryl submitted paperwork to allow their office to accept credit cards on line.  Cheryl further explained that Ben has contacted someone to perform all the title searches for the Town for the lien process.  This person would be compensated by the fees collected included part of the lien process.  

Bob made a motion to appoint Ben Bynum as the interim Town Clerk/Tax Collector upon the effective date of Cheryl Gordon’s resignation according to the RSA’s up until the time of the next election.  Briggs seconded the motion.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried.

Bob made a motion to appoint Lisa Carlson as Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector upon Ben’s promotion to the position of Town Clerk/Tax Collector. Ty seconded the motion.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried.

Cheryl reported that there is approximately $380,000 in prior year’s taxes still outstanding.  Cheryl will supply the Selectmen with a list of the outstanding taxes.

The Selectmen thanked Cheryl, Ben and Lisa for coming in.

Sandra Steenbergen attended the meeting to discuss extending the plowing in Sherwood Forest Roads.  Sandra presented the Board with a plan of the existing plow route.  They are asking if it would be possible to consider expanding the plow route.  When the original agreement was made with the Town to plow certain roads, there weren’t many houses.  Now there are a lot more houses and families with small children.  It’s a safety issue for them.  
Bob explained that this was brought to Town Meeting last year, and it was clear that the townspeople were not in agreement to expand the plow route.

Briggs stated that it may be appropriate for the Association to come to the Town and ask to hire them to plow the roads, if the Town is compensated it is legal.  
Bob stated that they have been approached by Welch, Wyvan, Lambert and Hancock Roads residents for the same service.  Briggs explained that there is a provision through an RSA to create a Village District and then everyone would be required to pay.  They would have to petition the Town to become a Village District. There is also the possibility of a betterment district.  With a betterment district the Town improves the roads and apportions the cost out amongst the taxpayers within the betterment zone.  Briggs stated that he understands it’s about safety, but really it’s about what the Town wants to do.  It would be illegal for the Board of Selectmen to just go ahead and plow it.
Bob explained that the Selectmen can make an emergency lane declaration, and plow it on that basis.  There are implications to doing that that would need to be researched.  

Bob feels that there is no way to convince the rest of the Town that the Town should take on the responsibility for those roads.  It was never meant to be a year round community.  
Sandra asked the Board what advantage there is to having an association.  Bob replied, the way theirs is structured, almost none.  Bob explained that neighbors do what they can; the Association in the past has hired some local contractors to do some summer maintenance.  The Town has no jurisdictions of those roads, they are completely private.  Sandra stated that she doesn’t know how it can stay this way.  
Sandra reported that there are abandoned trailers and asked if there is any enforcement.  Bob explained that Town zoning applies.   The main issue is how the Association is supposed to enforce the rules in Sherwood Forest.  The rules being the Town’s Zoning Ordinance and the covenants if any attached to the landowner’s deeds in the Sherwood Forest the Town Code Enforcement Officer will enforce the Town’s Zoning, but the covenants are only enforced by the Association.  The Town has no obligation, or legal standing, to interfere.  Any case involving local covenants becomes a civil matter.  The Town would, however jurisdiction has if health issues arise. 
Briggs explained that if they created a Village District, every home in the District would be assessed their share of whatever was approved at the District Annual Meeting.    Roger explained that they would have the ability to collect that because it becomes included in the Town’s tax bill.  

Briggs suggested that the Board talk to the Road Agent and ask him for an estimate of what he would charge to do the additional plowing.    Briggs suggested that the Town may be trading in a plow truck this spring, maybe the Association could come up with the same amount of money that the Town would receive as a trade-in; they could buy it and plow their roads.
Bob stated that the challenge the Board faces is that these are not the only private roads in town.  A brief discussion was held on creating a Village District.  Bob explained that they can provide a summary of information on what it would take to create a Village District.  Roger explained that once you become a Village District, they would hold a Town Meeting just like the Town does and vote to appropriate the funds to the various projects needed.
Briggs stated that the Board help them look up what a Village District is and what it would take to create the District.

Sandra would like to make that area one to be proud of.  Sandra thanked the Selectmen for listening to her concerns.

The Board signed a transfer to the Conservation Commission Land Use Change Tax Fund.

The Board discussed the Holiday schedule for the Transfer Station.  A brief discussion was held on the Transfer Station being closed on December 24th and December 31, 2011.  Bob suggested that the Board should get ahold of Phil to see if the Transfer Station could be open half a day as he has a concern about closing the dump entirely on the Saturday after the Christmas holiday.  Roger stated that he had asked Adrienne if she could do that and he hadn’t heard back from her.
The Board signed an extension to a grant for Belmont; this grant is the same grant that Canterbury had for the Solar Panels, which was partnered with projects for the Belmont Schools.
The Board signed:

2 intents to cut; one on Abbott Road and one on Shaker Road.




2 Abatements




Avitar Agreement to accept tax payments on line
A brief discussion was held on the proposed zoning ordinances. The Board has some questions about adopting documents by reference, enforcing the ordinance and how much of the protection is duplicated by the State Regulations from DES with regards to commercial enterprises.
The minutes of the December 5 meeting were approved as written.

Briggs made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:25 PM.  Tyson seconded the motion.  

The next scheduled Selectmen’s meeting will be held on January 9, 2012 at 6:00 PM at the Meeting House.

Respectfully submitted,

Jan Stout

Administrative Assistant
